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In October, 2008, a memo from the Chancellor’s Office articulated the Chancellor’s Office’s interpretation of many of the existing “rules” with respect to TBA (To Be Arranged) hours. This document, Legal Advisory 08-02, resulted in great concern across the state as some elements of this compliance advisory were inconsistent with widespread practices and contrary to the fundamental concept behind having hours that were “to be arranged”. A second memo offered some less stringent guidelines but noted that further guidelines would be forthcoming. A Title 5 modification has since been introduced that addresses concerns regarding “immediate supervision” with respect to early childhood education courses where a student is off-site observing children. Additional changes may be needed for other CTE areas, but nothing is being pursued at this time.

One area of concern for many has been foreign language labs. While many colleges have such labs, it appears that few are regularly staffed by faculty who meet minimum qualifications in all the languages that the students are taking. The recent memos make it clear that a faculty member who meets minimum qualifications in the areas for which instruction is being delivered (and TBA apportionment collected) must be present in order to be compliant. Initially, there was a suggestion that perhaps the rules for who oversees such labs should be modified, permitting anyone who meets minimum qualifications in a foreign language to provide TBA instruction in all foreign languages. In considering this proposal, a question arose – if instruction is happening, how do you justify not requiring a qualified faculty member to be present? In consultation with various individuals, a possible solution was identified. The thinking is shared below.

What we know, or think we know - 
1. Instruction happens in foreign language labs - this is a valuable activity for students.

2. It is common practice for there to NOT be a faculty member in the lab who meets minimum qualifications for all students in the lab. While the lab may be staffed by foreign language faculty, it may not be staffed by someone who meets minimum qualifications in the languages being learned by all students. 

3. The instruction that happens in a language lab supports the main course and should be delineated in the course outline.

4. Collecting apportionment for TBA hours with the instructor of record (or equivalent) present is not what is happening - and is what must be happening to collect apportionment as TBA hours.
5. Is there an alternative method for collecting apportionment that is more appropriate?
6. Yes, if the instructor is guiding the instruction, assigning and evaluating, but he/she need not be there, perhaps this activity is better described as distance education (DE).
Benefits of making foreign language labs DE -
1. No longer mandated to have someone who meets minimum qualifications present.
2. May more accurately reflect the status quo.
3. Requires DE curriculum review - ensures that there is specified curriculum for the lab.
Drawbacks - 
1. Colleges that had required foreign language faculty to serve in labs may cease to require this - which would be unfortunate for those students who benefited from having these faculty present.

This, changing some TBA components to DE may be a solution. 
What solutions are being employed? What are colleges doing? The "solutions" identified include the following:

1. Getting rid of them (TBA hours) entirely.
2. Reducing them.
3. Scheduling them. (changing from TBA to truly scheduled)

4. Changing the mode of delivery, if appropriate. 

It appears that colleges are looking at their TBA hours and making needed changes. As noted there will be more guidance provided with respect to TBA hours – clarifying what constitutes appropriate student "tracking" (as this has not been fully defined). While the requirement for students to do their TBA hours on specified days and times (as stated in the 1st TBA memo) has been removed, there is still the requirement that weekly TBA hours be done weekly. "Guidance will be drafted regarding the interpretation of the term “regularly scheduled” when applied to TBA hours attached to a weekly census or daily census course section.This guidance would permit regularly scheduled TBA hours to mean that, within the format of weekly census and daily census courses, students would be required to participate for the same number of stated hours per week for each week that the class is scheduled, and documentation would demonstrate that enrolled students have done so." 


Regarding #4 - if instruction is happening in TBA hours, but the instructor (or one who meets minimum qualifications in the discipline being taught) is not present - although he/she is assigning and evaluating the work - he/she is integral to the learning process - then converting those course components to distance education may be an option. This would then, of course, require that your distance education approval processes be used to change those on-ground components to distance education. Something to consider - if this approach is used and your practice is to staff a lab with faculty, there is no reason why you would need to cease doing that. 

